St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Thursday 20th July 2017

Present: 
The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite (Chair), Ms Y Auckland, The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mr A Gore, Mrs G Fraser Lee, Mrs C Lockstone, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), Mr J Organ (arrived middle of item 6), Dr D Parry-Smith, Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden), Mr D Watts (Churchwarden) and Mr M Younger.
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from Dr C Morse, Mrs L Richardson and Miss R Richardson. 
Colleen Lockstone and David Watts were welcomed to their first meeting.
3. Minutes of 1st June 2017
The minutes of 1st June 2017 were approved, subject to the following amendment.

9. Deanery Synod report – Bob Doel is retiring after nineteen years as Deanery Treasurer, not nine years.

4. Matters Arising


6.1. PCC Representatives to The Anderson Trust – David Parry-Smith confirmed that he is willing to continue in the role.


7. MAP Objective 5 – Following the change of Rector’s Administrator, the pewsheet was not being distributed via email. Questions had been posed about data protection and whether people would have to opt in again. N.B. This has been resolved since the meeting. There are more paper copies of the pewsheet available and Maggie Guite said that she hoped that people would take a copy and then pass it on to a neighbour or friend.

13. Safeguarding Policy – no further information had been provided relating to the policy and the number of checks undertaken. This should be carried forward to the September meeting.

5. Mission Action Plan – next steps
Objective 1: To train people in discernment of skills, gifts and ministry. 

David Parry-Smith said that he planned to write a document to show how discernment can be set in the context of whole-life discipleship, drawing on ideas from the Bishop’s Study day which he recently undertook. 
Maggie Guite explained that the intercessions once a month (at Sunday 10.00 service) will take the form of an interview with someone from the congregation. Maggie will ask ‘What will you be doing this time tomorrow?’ Then she will draw out the challenges the person might face and end with items or people requiring prayer. The first session is planned for 23rd July and from September it will occur on the 1st Sunday each month. 
Objective 2: To de-clutter the church building and improve the music area. 

Andrew Gore met with members of the choir after practice one Friday to explain the proposals for new choir desks and to discuss appropriate height. A sample desk will be produced, kindly funded by the Friends. More details in the Fabric report, item 7.
Objective 3: To facilitate spiritual growth.

Maggie Guite plans to co-ordinate existing groups in the Autumn.
Objective 4: To raise the profile of justice, peace and the integrity of creation.

The hard landscaping has been completed in the Peace Garden. Money is being collected to fund the planting. Maggie Guite intends to hold an official opening event.

Objective 5:To improve communication (within congregations and across wider community).

Andrew Gore said that the notice board planned for the churchyard would require Advertising Consent from SCDC, at a cost of £385.

The interim pewsheet contains more information about regular church activities but requires further work on the design. The branding across the notice board, website and pewsheet should be consistent and attractive.

Sue Mudge agreed to take the communication co-ordinator role. It was agreed that a group consisting of Sue, Maggie, Gill Fraser Lee and Linda Richardson should put together ideas for the design of the pewsheet for the PCC meeting on 25th September.

Objective 6: To develop ministries with children, young people and families.

Covered in Maggie Guite’s report, item 6.
Objective 7: To enhance hospitality.
The Team Farm event in Bartlow on 15th July raised an impressive £934 for the Team fund.
Welcome lunches have been moved further along the timeline. 

Maggie Guite said that she would find it useful to have some cards to give out to visitors, giving contact names and phone numbers. The idea was passed to the branding / communication group to include in their meeting.

All PCC members were asked to look at information offered in other churches over the summer and to bring back examples of good practice.
6. Rector’s Report
Maggie Guite reported that Gill Powell had expressed a desire to do the short ALM course on Baptism Lay Ministry – this was approved by the meeting.
As mentioned above, Maggie plans to meet families over the summer to find out from the parents what feeds them spiritually. A meeting is scheduled for 12th September in the pavilion, for all leaders of children’s activities. A picture seems to be emerging showing that Sunday morning worship does not suit families. Junior Church was re-started last September for two Sundays in the month and the attendance has been erratic; very low latterly and sometimes no children at all. It is an option to discontinue Junior Church from September and offer some activities in the Resurrection Chapel which would be linked to the service theme.
Nicola Bown and Nicola Collard are running a summer holiday art club in the pavilion each Wednesday morning, open to school age children and younger.

September will see the start of Wild Church once a month on Sunday afternoons. There will be stories or Godly Play and investigation of outdoor things. Themes are likely to be:

September – new beginnings – planting in the Peace Garden;
October – 1st Sunday is Harvest celebration, also Michaelmas;

November – death and dying, look at gravestones; 

December – 1st Sunday will be a Christingle service;

January – stars linked to Epiphany.

Wild Church will be open to anyone who would like to worship outdoors. It will conclude with worship round a fire pit and time for reflection.

Maggie has spoken to Michael Younger about introducing acolytes again for those children who would like to have some responsibility in the 10.00 service.

John Thorne has done a pioneer course for Fresh Expressions. Opportunities may develop elsewhere in the community.

Maggie would like to identify and train someone to adopt the family liaison role and work alongside Nicola Bown as Maggie is conscious that Nicola has put considerable effort into family work and she will be moving on in two years.

In response to a question, Maggie said that items for the weekly pewsheet should reach Melanie Symonds by Thursday.
7. Fabric committee report

Item 1 – It was agreed to have a trial choir desk made.

Seating for the choir, location, the visual obstruction caused by the lectern and the uneven floor was also noted when Andrew Gore met with members of the choir. A short discussion followed on the possibility of (re)moving the current lectern and buying a new, smaller one.
Items 5 and 6 – The heating engineer, C H Lindsey of Ipswich, considers that the boilers would be easy to replace. The pipework is good. The company can also offer an annual contract and call-out service. Andrew is awaiting quotes for the replacement work and also for the annual contract. The meeting delegated the decision about the annual contract to the Standing Committee. 

Item 10 – Quotation to apply stain to the pavilion - £990 + VAT from MJ Decorators. It was agreed to accept the quote but defer the work until the Spring and therefore the cost would come from next year’s maintenance budget.

Item 11 – To renew the decking and main supports outside the pavilion, as identified during earlier work on the ramp. It was felt that the quote of £625 from Chris Markham was expensive. Andrew was asked to get alternative quotes. It may be that adapting the threshold in item 12 could be part of the same work. It was noted that the decking and the threshold modification are health and safety issues and therefore should be undertaken quite soon.

Item 13 – Churchyard paths. Two quotes had been received. One was for £5386 ex Vat and the second was around £2000.

Andrew had also been informed that the Parish Council expected that the work to repair the churchyard wall near the tower would begin in the second week of September. 
8. Events Committee report
The recent Flower Festival had raised £3325. It was viewed as a social event as well as fund raising. Pam Richardson, chair of the committee, had asked the PCC to consider the role of the events committee. When it started it was primarily for social reasons and yet now the committee is charged with the major fund raising event of the year. The PCC acknowledged that funds were definitely needed. Michael Younger said that although there was no finance report at this meeting, he would like members to note that there was currently a £300 deficit each month on regular giving. This means that the income is likely to fall below the budget figure at the end of the year and this will need addressing. Sue Ellis said that more people could be invited to share ideas at the next Events meeting on Friday 25th August. Yannick Auckland suggested that ideas could be written on a sheet at the back of church.
9. Parish Giving Scheme
Michael Younger said that he had written to 10 people to start the scheme off and so far 2 or 3 people have completed the forms. Sue Mudge reminded the meeting about the forthcoming roadshow at Great Shelford on 4th September. This was less relevant to Linton as Becky Fanning from the Diocese had already met with the F&S committee. However, Sue Ellis said that she planned to attend the roadshow.
10. Sound System

There were still complaints from people that the hearing loop system was not working for them. Molly Warrington reported that Simon Roper had said that the system was not actually very good. He had suggested that the celebrant might use a head microphone and Maggie said that she was willing to try it. Simon had offered to spend a weekend installing a new mixer which would improve the loop system, and which, in the longer term, could be used to control microphones during services. The PCC gratefully agreed to ask Simon to arrange this in consultation with Sam Inglis. The mixer and cabling is expected to cost about £500. The donation to improve the sound system was for £5000. Maggie Guite said that she would like to use some of the funds to pay for voice projection training for the clergy team.
11. Review of Flower Festival 
Although the festival had been a lovely social event for those attending, it was noticeable that visitor numbers were lower than previous years. There were comments that the publicity was not right. The stalls were not visible from the front of the church and people did not realise that they were between the church and pavilion. Some people apparently did not know that the refreshments in the pavilion included lunches. The event was not as well supported by the wider community. Previously, the various events on Camping Close such as the dog show and music used to attract different groups of people.

John Organ suggested that there were too many competing events on locally for the second weekend in July.  He thought that we should revert back to the second weekend in June. Another view was that maybe the festival could combine with the youth music event which has taken place on the third weekend of June, on alternate years.
It was also proposed that there could be a child-friendly interactive part of the flower display to provide additional family interest.

12. Fund Raising Events

This was deferred to another meeting due to time taken on other items.
13. Appointment of School Governor
Joan Smith tendered her resignation as a DBE appointed governor shortly after the June PCC meeting. Cathy Watts was willing to stand and members approved her nomination by email so that her form could be submitted to the recent DBE meeting. Michael Younger reported that 
Cathy Watts had been appointed by the DBE but that Sue Filby’s re-appointment as a PCC appointed governor had been blocked. There is a directive from the DfE indicating that governors should only be appointed for one four-year term and should then take a break. The Diocese is challenging the directive.
14. Infant school report
Michael Younger had circulated a brief summary of the year followed by an informative letter sent to parents from Kelly Harries, headteacher. Michael said that the various planning proposals for the village pose a severe challenge as there are not enough school places. Molly Warrington said that she would like to consider the Christian distinctiveness of the school, in another meeting, and explore what that means and what we can do to help.  
15. Any Other Business

15.1. Bank Mandate
Sue Ellis requested PCC approval to change the bank mandate to include David Watts as the new churchwarden, replacing John Thorne. The PCC resolved that the bank account at Barclays, the CCLA accounts and the Sterling Bond fund should be operated by any two people from the Treasurer and Churchwardens; currently Sue Ellis, Molly Warrington and David Watts.
15.2. Historic Churches Ride, Drive and Stride

Kate France compiles the Diary section of the Linton News and suggested that an article could promote the Historic Churches day. Sue Mudge offered to submit one. 
The meeting closed with The Grace.
Dates of future meetings 2017 – 2018

Monday 25th September

Thursday 9th November
Monday 22nd January 2018

Thursday 8th March.
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